
                                                                                       APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

February 13, 2024
Members present:  Chairman Mike Meehan, Mike Smith, Rebecca Hatfield, alternate; Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative; Andrea Gendron, alternate; Jason Call
Absent:
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary, Maura Chapelle
Minutes:

Mike Smith made the motion to approve the January 9, 2024, meeting minutes, as read, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mike Smith made the motion to approve the January 16, 2024, proposed warrants hearing minutes, as read, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Proposed Hearing- Trimming along Ingerson Road
A letter has been received from Eversource requesting a hearing which is required by RSA 231-157 and 158.  They are going to trim trees and brush along Ingerson Road, a designated scenic road in Jefferson.  Eversource has contracted with Asplundh to perform the trimming.  Prior to commencement of work of the road they are required to contact each landowner where trees are to be trimmed.  Notices have been posted as required and the hearing will take place on February 27 at 7:00 pm. 
Communication
The Board secretary reported on the requests she had received for information on zoning regulations.

A letter was received, as had other surrounding towns affected, from the NH Department of Environmental Services about work being done by Eversource between the towns of Whitefield and Berlin and the permits that have been issued.

The Zoning Board of Adjustment at its January meeting had approved an application of Dale and Laurie Lee to construct a garage closer to a lot line than allowed at 130 Couture Road.
Unfinished Business

Kevin Meehan updated Board members on nine petitioned warrant article the Select Board received, one of which pertains to short-term rentals.  The Select Board is waiting for the town’s counsel to complete its work on them before any final decisions are made before town meeting.
Jason Call suggested the Board, if more time is available, might consider more issues that may need to be discussed, but keeping in mind not to overburden the town’s citizens with more regulations.  One item discussed was lights at night which sometimes could annoy property owners or even cause accidents in certain locations.  One such location mentioned was at the intersection of Rt. 2 and Ingerson Road where a security light could be a hazard to vehicles.  Some towns use the term “night sky ordinance” to describe such rules.

Another complaint often heard is about people setting off fireworks, discharging firearms inappropriately, or causing loud disturbing noise during other activities.

Dealing with rights-of-way is another issue the Planning Board has been wrestling with for quite a few years.  The issue is an important one as development continues to take place and there are a large number of land locked lots in Jefferson which have no frontage on a public road.  Should the Planning Board have to approve rights-of-way being created which are not currently in existence?
Jason Call made the motion to request the Planning Board receive copies of building permits, once they are approved by the Select Board, as they have done for many years in the past.  Sharing information helps see trends occurring and helps in future planning.  Some members felt they didn’t want the Board to be involved in dealing with building permits, but it was explained this would be for information only.  There is no question the Select Board is the only one with authority to approve such permits.  Jason Call withdrew his motion as stated but Board members agreed the Board secretary should write a formal request to the Select Board for copies of approved building permits as well as meeting minutes.  Kevin Meehan, the Select Board representative, said he would support the Planning Board’s request.

The final issue discussed was recusal of Board members from voting on an application when there was a conflict of interest or a perception of a conflict of interest.  There are state statues to follow and Board members have tried to do the correct thing.
The Planning Board’s consideration of applications for the position of secretary to the Board was postponed until the next meeting.   
The Board’s next meeting will be on February 27, 2024.
Mike Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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